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A s stated in our book, the VMC—the First 100 Years, one of the most prestigious VMC trophies to win is 
the Memorial Award, pictured above.  It is not particularly pretty but the cast pot metal motorcycle on 

the top is a classic.  The trophy was designed and constructed by the trophy committee of 1946 and is  
dedicated to the memory of those former members who gave their lives in the  
Second World War.  It is presented to the member who amasses the most points by 
placing in Major events during the year, and because of rules changes, this trophy 
has not been awarded since 1990.  Life member Martin Spriggs has won this trophy 
eight times, the most of anyone.  It was last won by Ken Kroppmanns.     
 We have a number of older trophies that sit idle although many of the old 
scrambles trophies have been repurposed for other events.  It’s a shame to see them 
collecting dust as there is so much history attached particularly with the old silver 

trophies.  The best way to bring them back into circulation is to organize 
and run the events we have scheduled.  Lets all work together to see if we 
can  accomplish this.   

* �ĚŝƚŽƌ͛Ɛ�DĞƐƐĂŐĞ��ϭ 
* �ůĂƐƚ�&ƌŽŵ�ƚŚĞ�WĂƐƚ��Ϯ 
* �ůƵď�EĞǁǌ��Ϯ͕��ϯ͕�ϰ͕�ϱ͕�ϴ͕����� 
* ���  ϵ͕��ϭϬ 
* sŝŶƚĂŐĞ��ĚƐ�ŽĨ�KůĚ��ϲ 
* sŝŶƚĂŐĞ�^ƉĞĂŬŝŶŐ��ϳ 
* ��>ĂŵĞŶƚ��ϭϬ͕��ϭϭ 
* >ĞƐ��ůŽǁ�dƌŝĂů��ϭϮ 
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F urther to my articles about the naming of trails and the licence plate topper I had in my last 
newsletter, here are a few comments that were emailed to me.  It’s nice to know that some 

members take the time to read the newsletter.  Ed.  

 Thanks for all your years of hard work Roger on the VMC news letter, always a great read. Your article on 
the enduro trail building and naming hits home with me, which I must mention one more name that pops up is 
the “Gillies Trail” after former member Bob (RIP). That trail was used in numerous events over the 40 or so 
years at the Kapoor region for Terra Nova’s, Kirk’s, All Day Enduro’s and Brentwood’s and was still being used 
up until last year when it finally succumbed to logging. That trail was the building block for me in that region to 
spin off many hours, days, cutting, mapping and opening a numerous network trail system for VMC Events. 
Happy Trails Roger   -  Hank 
 Ed. Note:- Bob Gillies was active in the 70’s and 80’s and enjoyed moto-x, trials and enduros until turning 
his attention to racing cars.  The Gillies Trail started part way up the Kapoor Hill above the parking lot and 
wound its way up to the top of the hill.  There was a split to the right that went down to the Koksilah River 
where former  member Peter Wille had built a shelter in memory of his daughter.  The split to the left eventual-
ly ended at the old government road.   
 Thanks for your trail name article. What memories. We had the best of the times for sure. Working on 
the committees was part of the fun that those not involved will never experience.   Thanks again - Gary 
 Just wanted to say thx for the newsletter. Very interesting about the trails history.    David 
 
 Hi Roger. Yes I remember the licence plate topper, I have one somewhere.  The original casting was 
made from a home made mold block of hardwood.  This was made at 877 Clarke Road, and taken to the work-
shop at B.C. Cement plant on the far side of Brentwood Bay. That is were Arnie Hamilton worked for years. 
B.C. Cement had a full blown big shop there and many items for VMC members and others came from there. 
The shop was so big and spread out, a “rabbit” special could be very easily handled with no one the wiser. 
I think the ladies did not wish to go all over the place getting sore, dirty, dusty, and oily, on the back of a  
motorcycle, but would rather be in a sports car with their man and stay clean, wear a well filled sweater and 
smile sweetly. I remember the smiles, but everyone supporting the cause and keeping everyone happy. 
We had many get togethers usually starting or stopping at the little cafe at the foot of Island View Road. The 
fellows were all hanging around at the cafe, especially after work hours and weekends so it was a natural.  The 
first few out of the mold were quite rough and needed hand cleaning badly.  Arnie 
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Hamilton had his hanging inside the snap on tool truck he ran after retirement.  When he stopped 
selling, he gave me his, saying look after it, my family have no interest. 
 After Arnie died I checked around, and passed his on to his son in law Gary Anderson, I am 
sure he still has it in his shop now, still in the Brentwood Bay area.  About twenty years ago I saw one in a nice 
looking car with Alberta plates at Butchart Gardens driven by an old friend of Dave Rennie’s.  He lived on 
Cherry Tree Lane. Had a very quick howdy, nice to see you again...and was gone.    Neil.  

XXXXXXXXXXXX 
 Our affiliation with the Canadian Motorcycle Association (CMA) will continue and a call for all trials  
riders who are interested in participating in the Trials de Nations scheduled for September 24/25th in Italy will 
be released by the CMA shortly.  

XXXXXXXXXXXX 
IMPORTANT MESSAGE 

 For several years I have tried to keep club members informed of issues involving the VMC by emails using 
blind copy in bulk.  Within the last year this has been increasingly difficult as the club membership has grown 
and Shaw, the server, was sending them back as undeliverable.  Until recently I was able to, over a few days, 
send bulk emails in ten groups of approximately 35—50 members/group.  This is no longer.  Due to the prolifer-
ation of SPAM, both Shaw and Microsoft seem to have changed the allowable number of addresses/email to ten 
and even this seems to have a limit of three emails per a given time.   
 I don’t relish the thought of composing and sending out fifty separate emails so until this problem is 
solved, there will be no bulk emails.  Secretary Peter Grant and member Peter Smither have kindly offered to 
help and have been working on the problem—I thank them for that.  Members are encouraged to check our 
website at Victoria Motorcycle Club (vmc.bc.ca) and our Facebook page at https://www.facebook.com/
Victoriamotorcycleclub/ for club information.    More info on this on page 5.   

XXXXXXXXXXXX 
 Throughout the Covid pandemic regular monthly meetings have not taken place but the Executive have all  
remained in their positions to work on Club issues.  We thank them for that.  Here are the minutes from the 
Executive meeting held February 15th prepared by secretary Peter Grant.    
 7KLV�ZDV�WKH�VHFRQG�LQ-SHUVRQ�90&�([HFXWLYH�PHHWLQJ�RI�������'XH�WR�&29,'-���3DQGHPLF� 
UHVWULFWLRQ�QR�5HJXODU�FOXE�PHHWLQJV�KDYH�EHHQ�KHOG�VLQFH�)HEUXDU\���WK�������� 
,Q�$WWHQGDQFH��3UHVLGHQW��'DYH�+RUQHU�'LUHFWRUV��9LFH�3UHVLGHQW��0DUN�)LVKHU��7UHDVXUHU��3HUU\�&KRZ��
6HFUHWDU\��3HWHU�*UDQW���5LFN�.RRO-0HPEHUVKLS�&RPPLWWHH�FKDLUPDQ��� 
'LUHFWRUV�-�$QG\�-DPHV��'DYH�0F&XOORXJK��1LFN�1HZWRQ��'DYH�)DLU��%UHQW�'RQDOGVRQ��7RQ\�:LOVRQ�� 
$OVR�SUHVHQW�ZDV�PHPEHU�0LNH�+RUQLFN���$EVHQW��3DVW�3UHVLGHQW�'DQ�0F/DUHQ��� 
/RQJ-WLPH�GLUHFWRU�-LP�+DQQDK�SDVVHG�DZD\�RQ�-XO\���VW�������KLV�FKDLU�KDV�QRW�EHHQ�ILOOHG�� 
7KH�PHHWLQJ�ZDV�FDOOHG�WR�RUGHU�E\�3UHVLGHQW�'DYH�+RUQHU�DW������30� 
$V�XVXDO�D�UDQJH�RI�WRSLFV�ZHUH�GLVFXVVHG�� 
0LQXWHV�IURP�RXU�ODVW�([HFXWLYH�0HHWLQJ�RQ�-DQ����WK�������ZHUH�UHYLHZHG�E\�6HFUHWDU\�*UDQW��1R�HUURUV�RU�
RPLVVLRQV�ZHUH�QRWHG��0RYHG�WR�DFFHSW�E\�0DUN��VHFRQGHG�E\�%UHQW�'��DQG�DSSURYHG�� 

�� )LUVW�$JHQGD�,WHP-1HZ�%XVLQHVV��0LNH�+RUQLFN�VSHDNLQJ�RQ�FOXEKRXVH�UHEXLOGLQJ�DQG�ORFDO�]RQLQJ� 
UHVWULFWLRQV�� 
0LNH�KDV�EHHQ�LQ�FRQWDFW�ZLWK�6KHUU\�+XUVW�3ODQQLQJ�2IILFHU�IRU�WKH�'LVWULFW�RI�0HWFKRVLQ��7KHUH�DUH� 
KXUGOHV�WR�EH�FURVVHG�LQ�RUGHU�WR�DOORZ�UH-EXLOGLQJ��0LNH�VDLG�6KHUU\�LV�V\PSDWKHWLF�WR�WKLV�PDWWHU�� 
-�,��UHEXLOGLQJ�LV�SRVVLEOH�XQGHU�$JULFXOWXUDO�=RQLQJ��DOO�0HWFKRVLQ�LV�]RQHG�DJUL���6RPH�RWKHU�UHTXLUHPHQWV�
DUH�LQYROYHG�KHUH�EXW�WKLV�VHHP�GRDEOH�� 
-�,,��5H-]RQHG�µ&RPPXQLW\�,QWXLWLRQDO¶��ZRXOG�UHTXLUH�D�ODUJH�DPRXQW�RI�OHJZRUN�DQG�FRVW�� 
-�,,,��RSWLRQ�IRU�D�6HD&DQ�WR�EH�XVHG�DV�D�WHPSRUDU\�VKHOWHU��0LNH�+�SUHVHQWHG�D�
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GUDIW�EXGJHW�� 
-�,9��5HYLHZ��SUHSDUH�DQG�SUHVHQW�UHFRPPHQGDWLRQV�WR�0HPEHUVKLS�� 
-�D��3DYLOLRQ�VW\OH�ZLWK�FHQWUDO�ILUHSLW���¶�[���¶��SLFWXUHV�IURP�(DVW�6RRNH�3DUN�� 
-�E����¶�6HD&DQ�ZLWK�FHQWUDO�GRRU�DQG�ZLQGRZV�FXW�LQ�� 
-�F��SHUPDQHQW�UHVLGHQWLDO�VWUXFWXUH�IRU�XVH�E\�D�IXOO�WLPH�FDUHWDNHU�ZLWK�DFFHVVRU\�EXLOGLQJV� 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
2/'�%86,1(66�EHLQJ�GLVFXVVHG��OHDG�E\�3UHVLGHQW�+RUQHU�� 
���0RQWKO\�7UHDVXUHU¶V�5HSRUW��SUHVHQWHG�E\�3HUU\�&KRZ��ILJXUHV�WKURXJK�)HE���WK�� 
1RWHG�WKH�OLQH�IRU�/DQG�$FTXLVLWLRQ�)XQG�DV�EHHQ�DGGHG�LQ�'RQDWLRQV��%DODQFH�������0RYHG�E\�%UHQW�WR� 
DFFHSW��VHFRQGHG�E\�0DUN�DQG�FDUULHG�� 
���3HUU\�DOVR�VSRNH�RQ�QHZ�FRPPXQLFDWLRQ�UHFHLYHG�IURP�&0$�7ULDOV�5HS�'HUHN�7KRPDV�� 
-�3HWHU�DGGHG�WKDW�KH�KDV�RSHQHG�QHZ�FRPPXQLFDWLRQV�ZLWK�ERWK�'HUHN�DQG�DOVR�'DYH�5KRGHV��:LOO�VHQG�
RXU�7ULDOV�HYHQW�VFKHGXOH�WR�ERWK�JURXSV�ZKHQ�LW�KDV�EHHQ�ILUPHG�XS�� 
���$�JHQHUDO�GLVFXVVLRQ�IROORZHG�DERXW�FHUWDLQ�µ7HQVLRQV¶�DULVLQJ�EHWZHHQ�7ULDOV�ELNH�DQG�(QGXUR�ELNH�ULGLQJ�
PHPEHUV�� 
1RWHG�WKDW�WKH�90&�LV�D�0RWRUF\FOH�&OXE�ZLWK�QR�GLYLVLRQ�EDVHG�RQ�W\SHV�RI�ELNH��1R�PHPEHUV�LV�WR� 
FKDVWLVH�DQRWKHU�PHPEHU�EHFDXVH�KH�ULGHV�D�GLIIHUHQW�W\SH�RI�ELNH�� 
-�7KHUH�LV�QRWKLQJ�LQ�WKH�&OXE¶V�E\ODZV�WKDW�ZRXOG�OLPLW�XVH�EDVHG�RQ�ULGLQJ�W\SH��7KHUH�DUH�UHVWULFWLRQV�DERXW�
PDNLQJ�H[FHVVLYH�QRLVH�DQG�RWKHU�OLPLWDWLRQV�� 
-�,I�D�PHPEHU�LV�QRWHG�DV�EHLQJ�DEXVLYH�WR�DQRWKHU�PHPEHU�WKH\�ZLOO�EH�GLVFLSOLQHG�� 
-�1RWHG�WKDW�LQFUHDVHG�WUDLO�HURVLRQ�KDV�EHHQ�FDXVHG�E\�JUHDWHU�QXPEHU�RI�ULGHUV�PHPEHUV�XVLQJ�WKH�SURSHUW\�� 
-�1RWHG�WKDW�ZH�ZLOO�EH�VFKHGXOLQJ�ZRUN�SDUWLHV�IRU�WUDLO�PDLQWHQDQFH��$OO�DFWLYH�PHPEHUV�ZLOO�EH�DVNHG�WR�
VLJQ�XS�ZKHQ�GDWHV�DUH�VHW�� 
-�1HZ�PHWKRGV�	�SURGXFWV�IRU�7UDLO�5HKDELOLWDWLRQ�DUH�EHLQJ�LQYHVWLJDWHG�DQG�ZLOO�EH�XVHG�RQ�D�WULDO�EDVLV�WR�
VHH�LI�WKLV�UHGXFHV�HURVLRQ�DQG�UXWWLQJ�� 
-�7RQ\�SUHVHQWHG�SLFWXUHV�DQG�GHWDLOV�RQ�7XUI6WRQH�6DYHUV���$JUHHG�WR�SXUFKDVH�XS�WR������RI�WKHVH�DQG�KDYH�
WKHP�ODLG�GRZQ�LQ�FULWLFDO�DUHDV�IRU�D�WUDLO�UH-KDE�H[SHULPHQW� 
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���3UHV��+RUQHU��UHVWDUW�RI�5HJXODU�0HPEHU�0HHWLQJV�� 
-�D�5HJXODU�0HHWLQJ�ZLOO�EH�KHOG�RQ�7XHVGD\�0DUFK���WK�������30�XSVWDLUV�DW�%DUQHV�+-'��7KLV�LV�WKH��UG�
7XHVGD\�RI�WKH�PRQWK��DV�LQ�WKH�SDVW�� 
-�WR�EH�KRVWHG�XQGHU�WKH�QHZ�UHGXFHG�&RYLG���3URWRFRO�� 
-�3URRI�RI�9DFFLQDWLRQ�ZLOO�EH�UHTXLUHG�WR�HQWHU�DQG�DWWHQG�WKH�PHHWLQJ��7R�EH�FRPPXQLFDWHG�WR�DOO�FXUUHQWO\�
UHJLVWHUHG�PHPEHUV�� 
1(:�%86,1(66�EHLQJ�GLVFXVVHG��OHDG�E\�3UHVLGHQW�+RUQHU�� 
���3UHV�+RUQHU�UDLVHG�WKDW�5RJHU�%RRWKUR\G-1HZVOHWWHU�DQG�&RPPXQLFDWLRQV�FKDLU�LV�KDYLQJ�HPDLO�WURXEOH��
3HWHU�VDLG�KH�LV�PHHWLQJ�ZLWK�5RJHU�QH[W�0RQGD\�WR�VHH�LI�KH�FDQ�KHOS�UHVROYH�WKLV�SUREOHP�� 
���5LFN�.RRO��VSRNH�RQ�1HZ�0HPEHUVKLS�$SSOLFDWLRQ�SURFHGXUH�DQG�FKDQJHV�RQFH�5HJXODU�0HHWLQJV�KDYH�
UHVXPHG��7KLV�WRSLF�LV�WR�EH�FRQWLQXHG�� 
���5LFN�.RRO��VSRNH�RQ�KLFFXSV�ZLWK�3D\3DO�IRU�'XHV�3D\PHQW�DQG�WKH�UHQHZDO�GHDGOLQH��3D\3DO�LVVXH�VHHPV�
WR�EH�UHVROYHG��WKH�5HQHZDO�GHDGOLQH�ZLOO�EH�UHYLHZHG�DW�D�ODWHU�PHHWLQJ�� 
���/HWWHU�UHFHLYHG�IURP�ORQJ-WLPH�PHPEHU�0RQWH�%HOVRQ�ZDV�UHDG�DORXG��0RQWH�H[SUHVVHG�KLV�VWURQJ� 
FRQFHUQV�DERXW�ODFN�RI�LQYROYHPHQW�E\�PDQ\�QHZ�PHPEHUV�DQG�VXJJHVWHG�D�UHWXUQ�WR�RXU�KLVWRULF�SURFHVV�IRU�
DFFHSWLQJ�QHZ�PHPEHUV�DQG�ZRUN�UHTXLUHPHQWV�RQ�YDULRXV�FRPPLWWHHV��7KLV�FRPPHQW�ZDV�WULJJHUHG�E\�RXU�
PRVW�UHFHQW�FOXE�QHZVOHWWHU�� 
6XEMHFW�WDEOHG�IRU�IXUWKHU�GLVFXVVLRQ�QH[W�PRQWK�� 
����1HZ�GLVFXVVLRQ�DERXW�D�GHGLFDWHG�<RXWK�ULGLQJ�DUHD��SRVVLEO\�LQ�WKH�DUHD�ZKHUH�WKH�ROG�FOXEKRXVH�VWRRG��
1RLVH�FRQFHUQV�UDLVHG�� 
����3HWHU�XSGDWHG�RQ�KRVWLQJ�6DP�.LQJ¶V�5LGH�7KH�9LEH�7ULDOV�	�(QGXUR�ULGLQJ�VFKRROV��6DP�ZLOO�SD\�D�
SRUWLRQ�RI�ĞĂĐŚ�ƉĂƌƟĐŝƉĂŶƚ͛Ɛ�ƌĞŐŝƐƚƌĂƟŽŶ�ĨĞĞ�ƚŽ�ƚŚĞ�ĐůƵď�ĨŽƌ�ƵƐĞ�ŽĨ�ƚŚĞ�ƉƌŽƉĞƌƚǇ͘��ŽƚŚ�^Ăŵ�ĂŶĚ�ŚŝƐ�ĂƐƐŽĐŝĂƚĞ�
7U\VWDQ�+DUW�DUH�SDLG�XS�90&�PHPEHUV��'DWHV�WR�EH�VHW�E\�6DP�� 
����%UHQW�'RQDOGVRQ��FKDQJH�ORFN�FRPELQDWLRQ�RQ�JDWH�WR�&\FOH�3DUN������� 
-�+H�ZLOO�ZDLW�XQWLO�WKH�QHZ�FRPELQDWLRQ�KDV�EHHQ�FRPPXQLFDWHG�LQ�DQ�DOO-PHPEHU�HPDLO�� 
����%UHQW��XSGDWH�RQ�VLWH�PHHWLQJ�ZLWK�%&�+\GUR�WR�EULQJ�HOHFWULFDO�SRZHU�WR�WKH�FOXE�SURSHUW\��3UHVHQWHG�
UHFRPPHQGDWLRQV�UHFHLYHG�IURP�%&+¶V�UHSUHVHQWDWLYH�0LNH�'XQKDP�� 
-�&RVW�IRU�WKLV�VHHP�OLNHO\�WR�EH�LQ�WKH����.�UDQJH�IRU�D�QHZ�3ROH�DQG�7UDQVIRUPHU�� 
-�$OO�RWKHU�RSWLRQV�VHHP�WR�EH�H[KDXVWHG��� 
-�6FKHGXOHG�DQRWKHU�VLWH�PHHWLQJ�IRU�DOO�RQ�WKH�([HFXWLYH��PHPEHUV�3HWHU�3DUGHOO�DQG�.ODXV�.UH\H�DQG�DQ\�
DOO�RWKHU�PHPEHUV�WKDW�ZLVK�WR�DWWHQG�� 
-�6XQGD\�0DUFK���WK�DW������$0�DW�&\FOH�3DUN� 
����1H[W�([HFXWLYH�0HHWLQJ�� 
-�6XQGD\�0DUFK���WK��DW�DSSUR[���������$0�DW�0DUN�)LVKHU¶V�EDUQ�IROORZLQJ�+\GUR�VLWH�PHHWLQJ�� 
����1H[W�5HJXODU�&OXE�0HHWLQJ�� 
-�7XHVGD\�0DUFK���WK�������DW�%DUQHV�+-'�� 
$GMRXUQ��7KH�PHHWLQJ�ZDV�DGMRXUQHG�DW������30��PRYHG�E\�0DUN��VHFRQG�E\�%UHQW�DQG�FDUULHG�� 

;;;;;;;;;;;; 
 7KDQNV�WR�WKRVH�PHPEHUV�ZKR�RIIHUHG�D�VROXWLRQ�WR�P\�HPDLO�SUREOHP—VHH�SDJH�����6HFUHWDU\�3HWHU�
*UDQW�DQG�PHPEHU�3HWHU�6PLWKHU�KDYH�ERWK�ZRUNHG�RQ�WKH�SUREOHP�DQG�3HWH�6PLWKHU�ZDV�DEOH�WR�FUHDWH�D�
QHZ�90&�HPDLO�DFFRXQW�ZLWK�*PDLO�WKDW�ZLOO�DOORZ�WKH�LQVHUWLRQ�RI�PXOWLSOH�DGGUHVVHV�LQ�
RQH�HPDLO���7KLV�QHZ�HPDLO�DGGUHVV�LV�YLFPRWRUF\FOHFOXE#JPDLO�FRP�ZKLFK�ZLOO�EH�XVHG�
IRU�VHQGLQJ�H[HFXWLYH�LQIR�DQG�UHPLQGHUV�WR�WKH�PHPEHUVKLS�ZKLFK�ZLOO�EH�D�WLPH�VDYLQJ�
SURFHGXUH�IRU�PH���,I�\RX�FKDQJH�\RXU�HPDLO�DGGUHVV��SOHDVH�QRWLI\�PH�DQG�RU�WKH�PHPEHU�
VKLS�FRPPLWWHH�5LFN�.RRO����� 

,W·V�ZKDW�\RX�OHDUQ�DIWHU�\RX�NQRZ�LW�DOO�««���WKDW�FRXQWV��� 
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2007 Greybeards/Wellburn Trial—L—R  Martin Spriggs, Gary Nordstrom, John Boomer 
Gronow, Bob Wormald, Jim Justice, Allan Holmes.  Winners of this years event were:-  Gray 
Beards—1-Charlie South, 2-Jim Justice, 3-Roger Boothroyd.  Wellburn Junior—1-Keenan 
Crocker, 2-Matt Fracy, 3-Mike Crocker.  Wellburn Intermediate—1-Alvin Bergan, 2– Brad 
Mitchell, 3-Ken Rant.   

The Graybeards event was started in 1981 by Bob Gillies for the “over the hill gang.”  One of the prerequisites 
was that entrants had to be over the age of 36.  The trophy was donated by Bob Gillies in 1984.  The  
Wellburn Trial was started in 1956 and named after the late George Wellburn of Wellburn’s Market.  It was 
combined with the Graybeards because there was no committee that wanted to organize it.   
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9,17$*(�63($.,1* 

A brief history of the Marque Opel 

 Adam Opel of Rüsselsheim am Main founded the Opel Company in 1863 to make sewing 
machines and bicycles, and by the mid 1920s they were the largest producer of bicycles in the 
world.  

 Motorcycle production was over three peri-
ods, the first between 1902 and the financial slump of 1907.  
The factory experienced a large fire in 1911, and a decision was 
taken in late 1912 to return to motorcycle manufacture in the 
new factory. The assassination in Sarajevo in June 1914 which 
led to war put a hold on those plans.  
 Following the Armistice, production of motorcycles  
resumed in 1919, continuing to 1924. The firm built motor  
bicycles with the engine mounted adjacent to the rear wheel.  
 Franz Gnädig, previously a partner in the famous K.G. 
Krieger-Gnädig firm, joined Opel in 1928 and this marked the 
beginning of the third phase of motorcycle production, short 
but glorious. The company purchased the rights to Ernst  

Neumann-Neander's brilliant Neander motorcycle, and they began 
building it as the Opel Motoclub, a stunning 500cc OHV 1 machine in red and silver. The design utilized a 
pressed metal frame which allowed drastic reduction of the hours required for assembly.  
The Opel Rocket 
 Adam Opel's grandson Fritz was responsible for the Opel rocket-powered land-speed record project of 
1928.  
 The machine chosen for the task was an Opel Motoclub 500SS fitted with 12 rockets, and the plan was 
to beat the Zenith record of 200.3 km/h by taking the Opel to substantially higher speed. The first attempt,  
really a practice run, was made at a velodrome before a crowd of 7000. The motorcycle's engine powered the 
machine up to 130km/h at which point the rockets were fired, with spectacular results. The machine attained a 
speed in the vicinity of 220 km/h. However, the record was not 
officially created, and the authorities in their wisdom banned 
future use of such "firecrackers". Sigh.  
 Opel also built a rocket-powered car, and a rocket  
powered glider!  
 They built a pacer motorcycle called the Derny, a  
veritable monster with a 2000cc engine producing 30hp which 
set a world record at Monthlery in 1928 with a bicycle tootling 
along behind it at 122 km/h.  This wonderful period in the  
company's history had its balloon well and truly pricked when 
the financial crisis struck. Opel was acquired by US company 
General Motors in 1930, and despite positive response to the  
recently released Motoclub, GM decided to curtail motorcycle 
production. 
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A t the beginning of March I sent a club wide email with a Membership Report compiled by the 
Membership committee Rick Kool.  Here are the highlights of that report.  

Hello Everyone,  
 The 2022 membership renewal process ended on January 31, with a 2-week grace period added. Due to 
the high number of non-renewals after the first 2 weeks of January, I extended the period to reduce the amount 
of phone calls the Executive were required to make, to confirm non-renewing members.  
 At the end of 2021, the VMC membership stood at 515 members. This being a VMC record, it consisted 
of: 385 Active members/ 27 Senior members/ 58 Junior members 41 Life members/ 4 Honorary members  
53 members did not renew (which is typical 10%), this opened the year with 462 members.  
The numbers are as follows: 41 Active members/ 11 Junior members/ 1 Senior member  
 The statistic I have tried to pay attention to the most, is when the non-renewals joined the VMC. This year 
it plays out as: 1994 Jim Hannah  2003 to 2013 = 4 members  2015 to 2019 = 13 members   
2020 = 17 members  2021 = 18 members  
 With the VMC doing their best to stay unaffected by Covid, numerous changes have been made to the 
membership process.  
 After 4 years, what should have been a wonderful addition, PAYPAL decided to hold back money for 21 
days this year. I feel for the fees charged to the VMC, this was an unacceptable practice. The VMC has recently 
setup e-transfers with Island Savings. This will be a little more bookkeeping but should be easier for members to 
pay their dues. And now with meetings about to start, I am confident more changes will appear. I try to analyze 
the statistics, and I want to apologize for not having as many details as I would like to report. I am looking for-
ward to finding a rhythm, which would allow me to look for additional help. Thanks to all of you for your  
continued support of the Victoria Motorcycle Club   Rick Kool   VMC Membership Committee  

XXXXXXXXXXXX 

F or the first time in two years the club was able to hold a “live” meeting.  Twenty-eight members signed in 
at Barnes Harley Davidson on March 15th.  Present were President Dave Horner, Vice President Mark 

Fisher, Treasurer Perry Chow and filling in for absent Secretary Peter Grant was former secretary Meaghan 
Symes.  The following are the minutes from that meeting.   
 The minutes of the previous Executive Meeting held February 15, 2022 were read by  Meaghan Symes.   
Perry Chow moved the minutes be adopted as read, seconded by Dave McCullough.  Carried. 
 Treasurer Perry Chow then gave his treasurers report as of March 11, 2022.   
On a motion from Roger Boothroyd, seconded by Harold (Turk) Perepalkin, the Treasurer’s Report was  
carried as read. 
 Perry also noted that last year’s premium for liability insurance for the club increased by 15%. 
Perry advises that he has discussed this with our insurer,  and both D&O insurance and general liability insur-
ance premiums will most likely not increase this year.   
COMMITTEE REPORTS – Upcoming Events 
   Les Blow Trial, March 27, 2022 at the Club Property.  Dave Fair is putting this event on, and has indicat-
ed he needs help laying it out. 
 Sam King Dirt School – April 9th & 10th.  We await further details from Sam King at this time, with flyer to 
be posted on the VMC website. 
 
New Business 

 Membership – (Rick Kool).  In Rick’s absence, Dave Horner reported that at year end 2021 there were 
�ŽŶƟŶƵĞĚ�WĂŐĞ�ϵ 
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515 club members – a new record.  By January 31st, (and after a further two week period due to Pay-
pal holding back funds), the membership renewals totalled 462 so far in 2022. 
 Due to shortcomings with Paypal (15 holdback, user fees) Rick is looking into setting up  
E-transfer for club membership.   To advise at a future meeting.   
 Dave Horner – we need to decide how to finalize the process for new members, i.e. swearing in.   Dave 
McCullough made a Motion to hold a Swearing-In Ceremony at the Club Property on a Sunday. This motion 
was seconded by Doug Wallis.  New members would have the option to attend a Sunday ceremony if they 
could not attend a regular meeting.       
** Sunday, April 3rd – will be our first swearing in ceremony for new members at the Club Property, to be held 
in conjunction with a work party to do some trail maintenance. 
 Replacement Structure “Clubhouse” - Mike Hornick –  Mike has spoken to Metchosin, who advises the 
zoning for the old shed is deemed “historic legal non-conforming”.   The best way forward would to class the 
replacement building as “agricultural usage”, and show Metchosin an intent to carry out some form of  
agriculture (bee-keeping, community garden, etc).  Mike will drawn up plans and estimate for a dry shelter with 
firepit prior to the next regular meeting and prior to pulling any permit.    
 Electrical power to the club property – Dave Horner -  Members of the Executive held a site meeting with 
BC Hydro with respect to running a line to a pole on our property.  The Galloping Goose right of way is prob-
lematic, and many options were considered, with the best and cheapest being to run a line to the Property and 
tying in to the neighbouring premises. Hydro’s cost for this work would be approximately $24,000. It is felt as 
the needs of the club grow (electronic gate, possible caretaker premises for example), this may be the best time 
to take this project on.  Perry made the motion that funding up to $25,000 be approved to have BC Hydro run 
a line to the club property.  John (Boomer) Gronow seconded this motion.  This motion is deemed an  
Extraordinary Motion due to the quantum involved, and it shall be broadcast to the membership by Roger 
Boothroyd via email (sent March 21st).  The Executive feels that due to current Co-Vid restrictions, this  
Extraordinary Motion warrants a longer notice period rather than the mandated two weeks, and that this matter 
shall be put to a vote at the May 17, 2022 Regular Meeting. 
 Gate Access - Dave McCullough – has been researching various locking mechanisms for the entry gate, 
with the best option at this time being a mechanical keyless lock at $2,500.00.  Will look into this further, as the 
lock would need to be operable from both sides of the gate. 
 Kids Riding area – Dave Horner - Young riders looping the parking lot pose a hazard.  The area  
surrounding where the old clubhouse was would be a great location for them to ride safely.  
Discussion then arose about where the new structure would be situated, as the prior location of the old shed 
(across from the entry gate) was very windy, with dust being kicked up. 
 Correspondence – Dave Horner – member Monte Belson has sent the VMC a letter which Dave read 
aloud.  Monte would like to see reinstatement of the requirement for new members to volunteer, to keep the 
Club events going.  Now that health restrictions are lifting, we  encourage all members to help out where they 
can.   (See work party April 3rd).  Dave sees that our budget this year for Entry fees from Events is $3000, which 
is close to 10 events.  Much discussion about access to riding areas on the Island to put on historic events.   
 Trespassing – Mark Fisher – has received a complaint from a Club property neighbour about riders on 
his property.  Mark has taped off the area in question.   Dave McCullough will talk to Ben Hircock and arrange 
to have a map posted.  Paul Gronow – signage posted around the property is old and needs to be replaced.   
Has been speaking to Dave Fracy, who has offered to pay for new signs.   Paul will orchestrate the procurement 
and posting of new signs.        
 Trail erosion – Jamie ? - has taken new riders out who are bored of the flat areas, but they run into diffi-
culty on the badly eroded Green Trail.  Wonders about doing trail maintenance.   See April 3rd – swearing in 
ceremony and work party. 
 “VMC The First 100 Years (Book)  - Roger – has some copies with him available for purchase by any 
members in attendance.   Also, thanks and round of applause for all hard work done by Executive and others 
on keeping the Club going.  Roger notes that he now has new computer capabilities, so there should be no 
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problems in email communication going forward.   (And a big thank you and round of applause to 
Roger).  
Adjourn 
On a motion by Dave McCullough, seconded by Bruce (Silvertooth) Taylor,  the meeting was adjourned at 9:00 
PM. 

XXXXXXXXXXXX 
 On March 21st, I received an email from a former member’s son, Craig Arnold.  
He said he was paring down and would like to donate his Dad’s old trophies, if the club 
would accept them.  I replied that “yes, we do recycle some old trophies” and made  
arrangements to pick them up.  When I arrived, Craig presented me with two small  
boxes and two bags of trophies, some dating back to the 50’s.   Many are usable wood 

bases with old classic cast figurines and can best 
be used for the junior events. 
 Charlie Arnold was very active during the 
50’s and early 60’s.  His name is on  
several of the old perpetual trophies including the Century Run (seven 
times), the Paper Chase (four times), the All Day Ride (seven times), and 
the Memorial Trophy (three times).  The Kirk and Brentwood trophies 
also have his name on them (both—three times), and the Men’s Activity 
Award (two times).  Sadly, Charlie was killed in a vehicle accident in the 
60’s.   

 I woke up this morning and that is always a good sign.  Lately I’ve noticed this old man in the mirror.  
Changes are afoot.  It’s unstoppable. 
 Riding new bikes has gradually transitioned into restoring old ones. I remember the features of many of 
my old favourites while I cannot keep up with even the names of the latest offerings.   
 And there’s my trusty old steed - gathering dust.  Air is slowly seeping out of the tires.  Oil  drops stain the 
cement floor.  The dead gas gets drained into old cans and dropped off at Hartland Recycle.   
 Very occasionally I go for a ride on the club property. What used to be a fun excursion to the top is now 
somewhat intimidating.  The unforgiving trees and rock steps appear at an alarming rate.  My old bones suffer.  
I avoid the demanding sections that I used to relish.  A fall would be a painful and unwelcome occurrence, 
where in my youth, it would be only a momentary embarrassment. 
 Where are all the old guys?  My heroes of the past.  I often reminisce about the great feats they per-
formed.  They were truly talented riders of their day.  Now, me and my old buddies are the latest old  
generation. 
 A road ride to the club property where I can watch the new gladiators perform unimagined tricks is my 
preferred mode.  At least there is that much left for me to do.  I don¶t even know most of the new young riders! 
What is comforting is that more youthful volunteers have stepped up and the necessary jobs are being  
accomplished.  The old Geritols can rest easy.  They have done their duty. 
 Gone are the enduros and motocross.  Our calendar of events, once full to overflowing, has been reduced 
to trials and a hillclimb.  Road rides attract a few and what’s this thing called Hare Scrambles?  Competition  

A LAMENT  -  by Gary Nordstrom 

�ŽŶƟŶƵĞĚ�WĂŐĞ�ϭϭ 



�ϭϭ sŝĐƚŽƌŝĂ�DŽƚŽƌĐǇĐůĞ��ůƵď�ϮϬϮϮ-Ϯ 

venues have all but disappeared, so our property looks pretty attractive for many  who just want to ride.  A few 
riders have resorted to traveling stateside to enjoy the competition. 
 I’m not complaining.  The reality is that change is inevitable as we all know.  Think of how my generation 
moved on from that of the Reg Shanks generation.  However, it is still hard to see that old guy in the mirror and 
to attend another funeral. 
Keep the faith and bike on.  I’ve got to go to another doctor’s appointment !! 

A LAMENT Continued 

It’s that time of year when many will be 
“dragging” their bikes out of the garage and  
insuring them for the summer.  It’s also the time 
when the public are wanting to get away on a 
holiday so the roads will be busy.  Be careful out 
there!! 
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T he first weekend of Spring and the first trials event for the 2022 year.  Due to the covid pandemic, it’s 
been  seventeen months since the Lohrmann Trial in October 2020, that we’ve held a trial and the entry 

proved that as 41 riders signed up in the seven classes on March 27th at Cycle Park, the VMC’s property in 
Metchosin.   It  was  a great day for a trial as the rain held off and it wasn’t cold.   
 The Reg Shanks Trial began in 1979.  This trophy was given to Bob Shanks, brother of 
Reg, as a keeper” when he won the Brentwood Reliability Trial in 1931.  For many years this 
trophy was hidden in storage.  It came to light in 2010 and was refurbished with a new base 
and assigned as a perpetual trophy for the Reg Shanks Trial.  
 The Expert and Sportsman sections were laid out over a five Km. loop by Thomas 
Cordner,  Jeremy McChesney and Mike Graham  The Intermediate and Junior sections were 
laid out by Chris & John Faa, Dave Fair, Kevin Ash, Hugh Williams, Brian Speirs, Kevin 
Timmer and Mike Hay.  Sign up and score keeping was handled by Susan Fair, Cecilia and 
Rachel Olsen and Klaus Kreye.   Thanks to all volunteers for a successful event.   
 After the instruction meeting, riders were on their way to ride three loops.  In the  
Junior class with five entries, Grayson Robertson took first place while Grayson Fisher was 

second.   
 The largest class of the day, the Intermediate, saw young John Faa on Vertigo lead from the start to place 
first with 37 points.  Closest to him was second place Jamie Frater on Gas Gas with 50 points while third was 
Keaton Saddington also on Gas Gas with 70 points.   
 Only four riders entered the Senior Intermediate class and TRS mounted Peter Falk took first place with 
38 points.  Close behind in second place was Tim Jenneson on Vertigo with 43 points.  Third place went to 
Dave Fair on his Vertigo with 66 points.   
 The second largest class, the Clubman, had eight riders and six 
who did not finish.  Dan Hilton on a Beta lead for two loops but faltered 
on the third but managed to take first place with 86 points.  Second was 
Wes Evernden on Gas Gas with 90 points.  
 Seven riders entered the Sportsman class and Blake Fontaine on 
Vertigo also lead from the start to take first with 42 points.  Second was 
Gas Gas mounted Melissa Andrist with 68 points.  Rounding out the top 
three was Mike Holmes on his Vertigo with 69 points.   
 In the Senior Sportsman class, Ernie Ferguson on Vertigo took first 
place with 34 points while a TRS mounted Mike Graham was second 
with 51 points.  Third place went to Sol Hutson on Vertigo with 67 
points.  
 It was a Vertigo victory in the Expert class as the first four riders 
were on this make of bike.  Canadian Champion Thomas Cordner 
showed his skill by placing first with 5 points.  Jeremy McChesney  
lowered his scores on each loop and placed second with 31 points while 
Andrew Watson placed third with 39 points.   
 Full results on our website at https://www.vmc.bc.ca   
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